
GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL

February 28, 2022 - 5:33 p.m.

MINUTES

PRESENT Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, Betty 
Boles, Johnathan Bass, and Ronnie Ables; City Manager 
Julia M. Wilkie, Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas, 
City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, City Finance Director 
Julie Latham, Uptown Development Manager Lara Hudson, 
City/County Planner Draper Carlile, and City Attorney 
Tripp Padgett.  

Councilors Patricia Partlow and Matthew Miller were 
present by telephone.

CALL TO ORDER Mayor Brandon Smith called the meeting to order at 5:33
p.m.  

City Benefits Coordinator and Bethlehem Baptist Church 
Minister Shameka Brown gave the invocation.

STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.”  

City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, CAP-OM, confirmed a quorum 
was present. 

APPROVAL OF 
CONSENT AGENDA

A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made Johnathan 
Bass, seconded by Betty Boles. 

There was no discussion from Council.

The motion passed unanimously.  
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CONSIDER 

Ordinance No. 
22-002 Amending 
Ordinance No. 
03-010, Zoning 
Ordinance, 
Chapter 3, 
Zoning District 
Regulations, 
Article 2, 
Residential 
District 
Regulations 
3.2.1.3., 
Special 
Exceptions 
Allowed in All 
Residential 
Districts. 

(2nd reading) 

Under Public Hearings, City Manager Julia Wilkie 
reminded Council of their past discussions regarding a 
rezoning request that originated from a resident in the 
County wanting to have an additional dwelling unit 
(ADU)on their property.  To help alleviate the 
affordable housing shortage in the City, Assistant City 
Manager Ryan Thomas and City/County Planning Department 
staff determined that ADUs can be allowed on a minimum
lot size of .5 acre on all residential lots. She 
confirmed to Mayor Smith that stipulations are the same 
as the County. 

No one spoke for or against the proposed ordinance.

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-002 was made by 
Betty Boles, seconded by Johnathan Bass. 

DISCUSSION:

Councilor Niki Hutto believed the minimum lot size 
should be one to three acres because this ordinance will 
make the City even more dense and open the door for short 
term leases and/or VRBO in your backyard. She also noted 
that this ordinance would not be applicable in
subdivisions that already have deed restrictions. 

Mayor Smith noted that this ordinance will not solve the 
City’s housing problems, but it is a start.  City/County 
Planning Director Phil Lindler confirmed that current 
ADUs were already grandfathered into the City. 

There was no further discussion from Council. 

Those who voted in favor of Ordinance No. 22-002 were 
Mayor Smith, Patricia Partlow, Johnathan Bass, Matthew 
Miller, and Ronnie Ables.  Niki Hutto and Betty Boles 
voted against. 

The motion passed 5-2. 
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CONSIDER 

Ordinance No. 
22-004 Annexing 
One Parcel of 
Land, Totaling 
Approximately 
33.597 Acres, 
Located at 1930 
Old Laurens Road 
(GPIN #6857-616-
280).

(2nd reading) 

City Manager Wilkie reviewed Developer Todd Bailey’s
request to annex this parcel, located directly behind 
Brentwood Hills Subdivision, into the City with an R7 
zoning designation.  It is currently zoned County PDD; 
however, Council wants it designated to the City’s PDD
zoning recommendation with deed restrictions and other 
stipulations.

Those who spoke in favor of the proposed annexation were:

Mr. Todd Bailey, of 1832 Champion Circle in Athens, GA, 
who wished to make the subdivision contiguous to the 
other phases that are in the City and agreed to designate 
six houses bordering Brentwood Hills to be bricked on 
three sides.  He confirmed to Mayor Smith that he spoke 
with the HOA of Brentwood Hills and will participate in 
the landscaping maintenance of the entrance. 

Mr. Harrison Forrester, of 119 Winston Court, recited a 
prepared script that listed what residents wanted the 
HOA to accomplish with Mr. Bailey, and the City, to 
maintain the integrity of their subdivision. He 
confirmed to Mayor Smith and Councilor Betty Boles that 
residents were concerned after learning of the new 
development. Letters were circulated through subdivision 
and there were both negative and positive feedback
regarding the new development, however the HOA decided 
to work with the developer for a solution that was best 
for the neighborhood. 

Rachael Scheira, of 101 Thornhill Road, had safety 
concerns with how this subdivision will affect Rice 
Elementary, that she described as overcrowded and over 
stressed, along with traffic from this development 
coming onto Durst Avenue. Mayor Smith hopes there is a 
walkability for kids to get to school.

Those who spoke against the proposed annexation were: 

Peggy Simpson, of 206 Cheekwood, Road who read excerpts 
from the City of Greenwood Annexation brochure. 
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Marion Simpson, of 206 Cheekwood Road (along with 
Anthony Shiera of 101 Thornhill Road who volunteered his 
allotted 5 minutes to Mr. Simpson), noted that any 
agreements from previous discussions between Brentwood 
Hills residents, the developer, and the City did not 
meet Brentwood Hills HOA stipulations because a quorum 
was not present. He requested Council to amend Mr. 
Bailey’s annexation and rezoning request to have an 
alternative route for access to this subdivision coming 
from 1930 Old Laurens Road, located on the other side of 
Rice Elementary School, that can be constructed using 
the City’s infrastructure reimbursement incentive 
program. Mr. Simpson added that using existing roads to 
access a new development will be precedent setting 
because there were no other developments situated in 
Greenwood like what is being proposed in Brentwood 
Hills. 

Larry Thompkins of 106 Paddock Lane was the last resident 
to speak against the annexation by stating a second road 
will be needed, either from Wingert Road or Old Laurens 
Road. 

DISCUSSION:

City Attorney Tripp Padgett confirmed to Councilor Niki 
Hutto that current Brentwood Hills deed restrictions and 
covenants are ambiguous and is only applied to sections 
that are already built.  There must be clarity of what 
is and is not restricted and the HOA does not have 
governance on the new construction. He also confirmed to
Councilor Johnathan Bass those public roads are for
lawful public use and does not know of any basis where 
a public road was restricted for anything other than 
unlawful. 

Engineer Rhett Templeton confirmed to Mayor Smith that 
there is a boundary line survey with an additional 
entrance to the proposed development but was not 
submitted as an actual deed and he is not familiar with 
any other entrance.  In discussions with Mr. Bailey, it 
was determined that subdivision land restrictions will 
make it unfeasible for an additional road. Councilor 
Bass clarified to Councilor Betty Boles that the 
stormwater run-off that Mr. Simpson referred to is an 
actual waterway, or creek, that feeds into the pond.  

City/County Engineer Templeton agreed that the property 
off Wingert Road is owned by Satterfield Construction 
making this development landlocked and inaccessible.  
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Durst Avenue is a State Road, and an encroachment for an 
entrance must be vetted with no guarantee of approval. 
City/County Planner Draper Carlile added Wingert Road is 
a separate area that is landlocked that is connected off 
Milford Springs Road. 

Mr. Bailey confirmed to Councilors Boles and Bass that 
he agreed to most Brentwood Hills HOA requests, but item 
#5 regarding property on 1610 Durst Avenue has not been 
determined yet. City Manager Wilkie added that it was 
pulled from the agenda pending on additional information 
that Mr. Bailey can present to Council later. 

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-004 to annex one 
parcel of land totaling approximately 33.597 acres 
located at 1930 Old Laurens Road was made by Johnathan 
Bass, seconded by Niki Hutto. 

FURTHER DISCUSSION: 

Councilor Bass confirmed to Councilor Boles that the 
City Fire Department will determine if a possible 
emergency road will be needed once plans are submitted 
to the City/County Engineering Office. City Manager 
Wilkie noted that, if Council approves this subdivision 
“as is”, then the site plan will be assessed under codes 
that were in place when it was originally approved and, 
in preliminary discussions with the Fire Marshall, he 
determined emergency access will not be needed now. She 
also confirmed that, if the City does not approve this 
annexation, then it will stay in the County PDD with its 
original restrictions.

Mayor Smith confirmed to Councilor Ronnie Ables that 
this subdivision will be built, even if it is not annexed 
into the City.  Mr. Bailey has made concessions to annex 
into the City and the February 28th letter from the 
Brentwood Hills HOA will be submitted into the record 
for information, but not for Council’s consideration. 

City Manager Wilkie noted to Rachel Shiera that the 
Planning Department considers the school district in 
their development evaluations.  Mayor Smith added that 
Council members have the best interest of schools in 
mind when making decisions. 

 
There was no further discussion from Council.
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Those who voted in favor were Mayor Smith, Niki Hutto, 
Johnathan Bass, Matthew Miller, and Ronnie Ables.  
Patricia Partlow and Betty Boles voted against.

The motion passed 5-2. 

CONSIDER 

Ordinance No. 
22-005 
Authorizing the 
City Manager to 
Negotiate a 
Purchase 
Contract 
Regarding 
Approximately 
6.76 Acres of 
City Owned 
Property Located 
at 700 Kitson 
Street (6845-
658-970), and 
Matters Related 
Thereto. 

(2nd reading) 

City Manager Wilkie reminded Council of their discussion 
with Blackstock Development regarding the sale of City 
property, adjacent to the Kitson Mill Village, for a 
multi-family apartment development.  After reviewing the 
terms of sale, she noted that the City Attorney is 
comfortable with them. 

Uptown Greenwood Development Manager Lara Hudson spoke 
in favor of this development from an Uptown Greenwood 
aspect and noted that she is excited for this project.  
She confirmed to Mayor Smith that this property is not 
a part of the Uptown District but can be annexed. 

No one spoke for or against proposed Ordinance No. 22-
005.

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-005 authorizing the 
City Manager to negotiate a purchase contract regarding 
approximately 6.76 acres of City owned property located 
at 700 Kitson Street was made by Niki Hutto, seconded by 
Ronnie Ables.

There was no discussion from Council. 

The motion passed unanimously.  
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CONSIDER 

Ordinance No. 
22-006 to 
Promote 
Development and 
Annexation 
within the 
Corporate Limits 
of the City of 
Greenwood, South 
Carolina, 
through the 
Payment of Sewer 
Reimbursements 
under the Terms 
of Those Certain 
Reimbursement
Agreements among 
the City of 
Greenwood, 
Greenwood 
Commissioners of 
Public Works, 
and Qualifying 
Developers; and 
Other Maters 
Related Thereto. 

(2nd reading) 

Under New Business, City Manager Wilkie reviewed the 
history of infrastructure reimbursement agreements 
sponsored by the Commissioners of Public Works (CPW) and 
the City. She informed Council that the CPW had already 
voted to reduce their reimbursement from $1,300 per lot 
to $650. This ordinance will reduce the City’s current 
reimbursement of $500 to $250 per lot, effective April 
1st.   

City Manager Wilkie confirmed to Councilor Bass that 
March 21st will be 2nd reading, if approved by Council, 
and CPW Manager Jeff Meredith already sent notification 
letters to potential subdivision developers within the 
City. 

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-006 was made by 
Johnathan Bass seconded by Betty Boles. 

There was no discussion from Council. 

The motion passed unanimously. 
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CONSIDER

Ordinance No. 
22-007 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
no. 04-020) by 
Rezoning 
Approximately 
0.72 Acres of 
Land Located at 
223 Elm Court 
North from R7-GV 
(High Density 
Residential-
Greenville 
Historic Overlay 
District) to 
R10-GV (High 
Density 
Residential-
Greenwood 
Village Historic 
Overlay 
District). 

(2nd reading) 

City Manager Wilkie reviewed Council’s discussions from 
their previous work session regarding a request to 
rezone 223 Elm Court North from R7 to R10 to operate a 
recovery house for women in the former Bowers Rogers 
Home. Salvation Oaks Recovery Community, Inc. wants the 
ability to house up to 16 people because the current 
zoning of R7 only allows only 10.  She noted that 
Solicitor Stumbo is in favor of the rezoning request 
because of how this organization helps his office.

Councilors Boles and Hutto thanked Mr. and Mrs. Ready 
for hosting a tour of their facility. 

Councilor Bass also thanked Mr. and Mrs. Ready for going 
through the right procedures and noted that there was no 
opposition from neighbors.  Councilor Boles added that 
she did not receive any calls of opposition from Ward 3.

Mayor Smith is glad to see a building repurposed for a 
good cause and confirmed to Councilor Patricia Partlow
that it will strictly be a women’s facility. 

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 22-007 amending the 
City of Greenwood’s official zoning map by rezoning 
approximately 0.72 acres of land located at 223 Elm Court 
North from R7 Greenwood Village Overlay to R10 Greenwood 
Village Overlay was made by Niki Hutto, seconded by Betty 
Boles. 

There was no discussion from Council. 

The motion passed unanimously. 

CONSIDER 

Resolution No. 
22-003 to 
Reaffirm the 
Importance of On 
The Job Safety 
for the City of 
Greenwood. 

City Manager Wilkie reminded Council that the City’s 
insurance carrier requests their approval of this 
resolution every year to promote safety in the 
workplace.  She also noted that Human Resource 
Specialist Sara O’Dell was doing a good job handling 
safety issues.

A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-003 was made by 
Betty Boles, seconded by Niki Hutto.
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There was no discussion from Council.

The motion passed unanimously.

CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 

City Manager Wilkie informed Council of the following 
upcoming events:

 Demolition of abandoned homes on the Westside, 
previously on hold due to Covid, should be finished 
by the end of April.  

The 2022 Innovative Housing Summit will be March 
18th at the Little River Multicultural Complex.  

 This past Friday was the last day for public input 
regarding redistricting.  Staff will forward this 
information to the SC Revenue & Fiscal Affairs 
Office that will draft maps for Council’s approval.

CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

Mayor Smith informed Council that Trash Time with Tara 
garbage cleanup will be at Lake Greenwood. 

Councilors Bass and Boles urged everyone to participate 
in the GLEAMNS Low Income Election. Councilor Bass also 
reminded Council to submit their Statements of Economic 
Interests.

ADJOURNMENT A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Johnathan 
Bass, seconded by Betty Boles. 

The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Smith adjourned the meeting at 7:10 p.m.

_________________________ 
      Brandon Smith, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer 


